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To be the body of Christ, living in Christ’s love, serving as Christ served. 

 A NOTE from Pastor Matt 

Dear Friends in Christ, 

Back to school time is upon us once again. It is a time when downtown begins to swell with 
college students, drivers are reminded to slow down in school zones, and the obligatory 
ñfirst day of schoolò pictures make their rounds on social media. You know the pictures: kids 
in their new school clothes smiling proudly as they prepare to head out the door for their 
first day of classes. Those picturesðparticularly the ñthen and nowò comparisonsðmake 

me realize how quickly our kids grow before our very eyes. 

Iôve especially noticed it this year as we sent Marina off to Central College for the start of 
her freshman year. In the last few weeks of summer I couldnôt help but marvel at how much 
she and her friends have all matured over the years weôve lived in Iowa City. In what 
seemed like a blink of an eye, they went from shy, awkward, sixth graders to confident 
young women, full of faith and ready to take on the world (or at least to step boldly into post

-high school life). 

What struck me about this group of young women is how much they have grown in maturity and in faith. Although they 
have many and varied extracurricular interests, one common thread of their friendship has been their participation in the 
life of St. Andrew. It is there that the unseen hand of God has been shaping them more and more in the image of Christ. 
Through our various ministries, they have experienced the love of God, begun a relationship with Jesus, felt the power of 
the Spirit in prayer, studied the Scriptures, practiced forgiveness, grown in service, developed leadership skills, and so 

many other qualities that make them the people of faith they are today. 

One truth that we have been endeavoring to communicate is that the primary place of faith development is within the  
family. Parents spend far more time with their children than our staff or volunteers do at St. Andrew, so they are in the 
most privileged position of all to help their children grow in Christ. Still, we recognize that our ministriesðchildren, youth, 
music, worship, mission, caring, and so onðplay a significant role in the faith development of our young people. Seeing 
Marina and her friends off to college was a proof of how much they have all been shaped spiritually through life in the 

church. 

This is all possible through your generosity and your support of the ministries of St. Andrew. Your gifts of time, talent, 
treasure, and prayer, no matter how big or how small, go a long way in growing the next generation of disciples. Thank 

you! 

Godspeed, 
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Job Opening 
Our Childrenôs Ministry Team seeks a 
loving, responsible, energetic caregiver 
for infants and young children in our 
nursery. Hours are 8:00 am to 12:30 
pm Sundays, with options for extra 
hours during the week.  Our caregivers 
follow our nursery curriculum with Bible 
stories, music, and other activities. Must 
be 18 or older and have reliable  
transportation. For an application,  
visit saintandrew-ic.org/job-openings; 
c a l l  3 1 9 / 3 3 8 . 7 5 2 3; 
email hwoodin@saintandrew-ic.org; or 
stop by St. Andrew, 2251 First  
Avenue, Coralvil le. St. Andrew  
Presbyterian Church is an equal  
opportunity employer.  

 ñDaughters of Graceò is the theme of the womenôs retreat to be held February 23 and 24 
in our new building. All women are invited and encouraged to bring a friend. Our time 
together will focus on stories about women of the Bible, presented by women of  
St. Andrew. The retreat includes music, group discussions, a prayer room, a service  
project, crafts, book swap, good food, and fabulous fellowship. The cost is $15;  
financial assistance is available. Registration forms will be available this winter; for now 
save the dates and invite a friend! 

Ladies of St. Andrew...Let’s Celebrate! 
A new building, a new us! Anticipation is fun, and so are we. As we get closer to seeing our vision become 
a realityðmoving into the new buildingðletôs plan something special just for us. I would love to have you 
join me in my home for a Ladiesô Salad Potluck on Saturday, October 14, at noon. Please bring a  
favorite salad to share and a beverage for yourself. If youôre really motivated, Iôd love a typed copy of your 
recipe on an 8 x 11 piece of paper, that way the recipes will be available for us to share. After lunch Iôll 
collect the recipes, create a booklet to include them all, and have that available to anyone interested. If 
you have a friend that is interested in checking out St. Andrew, please invite her to join us. We love our 

fellowship! Please RSVP to me by email or phone, and Iôll respond with my home address. Hope to see you on October!  

ðCher Wirth | Mgirl449@yahoo.com | 319/333.1093 

Women’s Retreat 

Fall Programming Begins 

Children & Families 
*spark* (K-6) open house | September 28 | 4:30 pm ð 6:30 pm 

*spark* (K-6) | October 12 | 4:00 pm ð 6:30 pm 
Christian Education | September 24 | 9:45 am ð 10:30 am 

 

 Music Ministry 
See page 7 for the current calendar 

 

Youth Group Ministry 
BASIC (Jr. High) | Wednesdays | 6:00 pm ð 8:30 pm 

ETC (Sr. High) | Sundays | 6:30 pm ð 8:30 pm 

Bible Study 
The women of the  
Ecumenical Womenôs 
Bible Study invite all  
women of St. Andrew 
to join sisters of other 
Christian faiths starting 
September 20. They 
will meet Wednesday 
mornings, 9:15-11:00 am, at Christ the 
King Lutheran Church,  Iowa City.  
Lessons Learned From The Women of 
the New Testament by Trudy Ries &  
Karen Scotti will begin our year. Come 
enrich your faith with the fellowship, 
learning, and group discussion of lessons 
with other faith sisters. 
 

For further information please feel free to 
contact: 
Myrna Farraj, jamfarraj@mchsi.com 

saintandrew-ic.org/job-openings
tel:(319)%20338-7523
mailto:hwoodin@saintandrew-ic.org
mailto:jamfarraj@mchsi.com
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 Prayer Ministry 

Sometimes prayer is hard.  Sometimes we donôt think God is listening because the answers may seem, well, a bit off.  Maybe even not 
to our liking.  We may think, How can God be working within this?  Unfortunately, we are a thinking species and at times the asking and 
pondering of it all gets in the way of the actual doing. Jesus gave his disciples a clear directive to go and do! He didnôt say go and  
ponder.  Although examining our beliefs is important and demonstrates that we care about faith, sometimes that overshadows Godôs 
command to do. I grew up Lutheran, and I loved that church. One of the things that was impressed upon us was that we were saved by 
grace, no matter what.  It wasnôt until I was in a bible study with a Catholic and a Baptist that I realized that I missed the part of the  
message that said we were still called to action.  We werenôt going to save ourselves by doing good works. However, working on  
behalf of our neighbors is a natural extension of our faith and of Godôs love working in us. The doing is faith in action.  Prayer can help 
us do the works we are called to do even in the midst of confusing circumstances.  Prayer can keep us engaged in the midst of doubt 
and frustration.  Prayer can be a ñpop-off valveò as we share our sorrow or anger with God himself.  And sometimes in the midst of our 
prayers we may hear God whisper in our ear.  He may praise our efforts; he may challenge our beliefs; he may give us a sense of his 
presence.  There is much to do in our community, in our church, and in our relationships. Pray. Pray hard and then go and do.  Be the 
Lordôs love in this world.   

Pairing Prayer with Action         by Kerri Goers 

òPrayer in action 
is love;  

love in action   
is service.ó    
ðMother Teresa 
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Mission, Outreach, & Service 

For nearly a  
decade, St.  
Andrew has 
been privileged 
to welcome 
a n d  b e  
enriched by 
workers in the 
mission field 
through our  
denominationôs 

I n t e r n a t i o n a l  P e a c e m a k e r  
program. Speakers are chosen to itinerate 
throughout the U.S. who exemplify  
Presbyterian-linked mission directed  
toward  bu i l d ing  i n te rna t iona l  
understanding, promoting peacemaking, 
and giving sacrificial service to those in 
need in Christôs name. This year we  
anticipate the possibility of hosting  Ms. 
Mphatso Mary Nguluwe, who serves as 
Director of the Livingstonia Synod Aids  
Programme (LISAP) for the Church of  
Central Africa, Presbyterian.   In her work, 
she has implemented initiatives which aim 
at promoting the quality of life for children 
living with HIV, among them the 
ñPrevention of Parents to Child  
Transmission of HIV,ò an initiative whose 
goal is to ensure an HIV- free generation. 
She also promotes gender equity and 
equality for boys and girls, works to  
prevent child trafficking, and serves as a 
researcher in community development 
work.  We will have more about her visit 
as details of her Presbytery visit are  

finalized! 

Peacemaker to Visit  

September 27 to  

October 2 

Photo by Eileen Hohmuth -Lemonick  

St. Andrew to Sponsor Disability  

Inclusion Workshop on Saturday,  

November 11 

Habitat Family Reunion 

Thereôs going to be a reunion! The Iowa Valley Habitat for Humanity (IVHFH) will be 
holding a Habitat Family Reunion to celebrate the last 25 years of service and  
ministry. The event will be a potluck held on Sunday, September 24 from 12:30 to 2:30 
pm at Lower City Park, Shelters 11 & 12, 200 Park Road in Iowa City.  
IVHFH will provide the drinks, tableware, and sandwiches. Please bring a side or  
dessert to share. For directions, park amenities, and event details, visit the  
IVHFH website at http://iowavalleyhabitat.org/content/25th-anniversary-family reunion. 

http://iowavalleyhabitat.org/content/25th-anniversary-family-reunion
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Cover Story 

Floors hold up walls. Walls hold up roofs. Roofs support walls. 
The steel beams of the new building on Gathering Place Lane 
are holding up a huge structure. Underneath everything,  
however, is a strong foundation.  
 

Like buildings, we rely on good structures to support us in our 
daily life: livable housing, stable families, good schools,  
well-paying jobs, and supportive communities, to name a few. 
Yet, all of these structures can disappear in an instant. We need 
only look at the effect that Hurricane Katrina had on our  
neighbors in the south or the floods of 2008 here in Iowa. A  
vision that still haunts me was on a trip to Mississippi when I was 
still a member of St. Andrew in 2006. Our team had arrived to 
clean debris from a home right near the water. However, the only 
thing left was the slab foundation and a toilet bolted down on the 
cement. Everything else (except for some flatware, a few small 
pieces of wood, etc.) had been swept out in the stormôs surge. I 
remember feeling powerless, 
and my heart was breaking for 
the gentleman who had lost his 
home. I wondered if he felt like 
Job in that moment. 
 

Job is a biblical character to 
which many people can relate. 
We may not experience all the 
horrible things that happened to 
him (boils, severe weather  
wiping out many of his family 
and livestock, etc.), but, like 
Job, we often ask God, ñWhy?ò 
Why did my friend lose his job? 
Why does moving into the new 
building keep getting delayed? 
Why did God allow my friend to 
take his own life? Why are  
situations like Charlottesville 
allowed to happen? Why? But, just like Job in the first 37  
chapters of the book named after him, we donôt always get a 
direct answer to our whys. Like with Job, God sometimes seems 
silent. Ironically, at the same time, we can also find Godôs  
response to our whys in books like Job. God doesnôt specifically 
answer any of Jobôs questions. In fact, he waits until Chapters 38
-41 to respond with a lot of his own rhetorical questions. In  
Chapter 38, God says to Job:  
 

4ñWhere were you when I laid the earthôs foundation? Tell me, if 
you understand. 5 Who marked off its dimensions? Surely you 
know! Who stretched a measuring line across it? 6 On what were 
its footings set, or who laid its cornerstone 7while the morning 
stars sang together and all the angels shouted for joy?ò 
 
 
 

Godôs questions go on for several pages. And, in the end 
(Chapter 42), Job, called a friend of God, replies, 2 ñI know that 
you can do all things; no purpose of yours can be thwarted. 3 You 
asked, óWho is this that obscures my plans without knowledge?ô 
Surely I spoke of things I did not understand, things too  
wonderful for me to know. 4 ñYou said, óListen now, and I will 
speak; I will question you, and you shall answer me.ô 5 My ears 
had heard of you but now my eyes have seen you.6 Therefore 
I despise myself and repent in dust and ashes.ò 
 

Job acknowledges that he doesnôt know everything God knows. 
Not only that, even though he was very close to God, he figures 
out that he doesnôt know God the way he thought he did. ñMy 
ears had heard of you but now my eyes have seen you.ò He also 
concedes the most important thing he has learned from God 
through this conversation is simply that God Is. Or, as God tells 
Moses in Exodus 3:13-15 when Moses asks who shall he tell the 

Israelites who sent him, 14 ñé
I AM WHO I AM.ò He said further, 
ñThus you shall say to the  
Israelites, óI AM has sent me to 
you.ôò 15 God also said to  
Moses, ñThus you shall say to 
the Israelites, óThe LORD, the 
God of your ancestors, the God 
of Abraham, the God of Isaac, 
and the God of Jacob, has sent 
me to you. This is my name 
forever, and this my title for all 
generations.ò 
 

I AM. God directly tells Moses 
and indirectly tells Job that he 
is I AM. I AM is sufficient. I AM 
is all we need. I AM is our  
foundation. No matter the 
storm, no matter the  

circumstances as horrific as they may be, I AM is with us. I AM is 
sufficient. Job figures this out not just after listening to and  
experiencing God for four chapters, but also because he already 
had a relationship with God to begin with.  
 

Where do we turn when everything seems out of place or not 
working the way one would hope? As Job and Moses learned, 
knowing God and being in close relationship with him is  
everything! Knowing ñGod ISò is everything. In these uncertain 
times, while we wait, God invites us to seek him through  
scripture, prayer, and meeting together. Letôs begin by digging 
deeper into Godôs word. No doubt, Godôs revelation of himself as 
I AM will become more and more obvious. Let him speak to us 
the way he spoke to Job.  

Photo by Lower Darnley 

Foundation     by Sarah Dyck 
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Music Ministry 

New Rhythms in the St. Andrew Music Ministry by Matthew Penning 
 
 

The St. Andrew Music Ministry is striving to establish healthy rhythms within the musical life of the congregation, providing  
opportunities to grow in discipleship through music while balancing the demands of commitments outside the walls of St. Andrew. We 
are also being flexible as we await our opportunity to move into the new building. Ensembles will stagger their beginning dates so we 
can begin rehearing at the North Campus. Please note the effect this particularly has on our Wednesday handbell schedule. 
 

Mondays | Rehearsals begin Monday, August 28 @ the North Campus 
6:15-7:00 Woodwind Ensemble (Jr. High ï Adult) 
7:00-7:45 Brass Ensemble (Jr. High ï Adult) 
 

Tuesdays | Rehearsals begin Tuesday, September 19 @ the North Campus 
6:00 - 7:00 Agape Singers  (Jr. High ï Sr. High vocal) 
7:00 - 8:00 TWO Handbell groups! (Jr. High/Sr. High & Sr. High- Adult) 
 

Wednesdays | Rehearsals begin Wednesday, September 20 @ the North Campus 
6:00 - 7:00 Cantate Choristers (Grades 3-6 vocal) 
7:00 - 8:30 Logos Choir (Adult vocal) 
 

Wednesdays AFTER we move into the new building: 
6:00 - 7:00 Handbells (Adult/Multi-generational) 
6:00 - 7:00 Cantate Choristers (Grades 3-6 vocal) 
7:00 - 7:45 Alpha Ringers (Grades 3-6 handbells) 
7:00 - 8:30 Logos Choir (Adult vocal) 
 

If you already replied indicating interest in ringing handbells this fall, and have not heard results of specific group rosters, please  
contact Matthew Penning, director of music. If you would still like to ring, please contact Matthew to inquire which group may be best 
for you. 

New to the Music Ministry?  

 

Feel free to contact Matthew, mpen-
ning@saintandrew-ic.org; Kristen, 
kdegrazia@saintandrew-ic.org, or Lee, 
lrabe@saintandrew-ic.org . 

Keep up with the Music Ministry!   
 

If you have not already been receiving 
emails via MailChimp, please follow this 
link to sign-up for your level of interest: 
http://eepurl.com/cZQQWP 

As Godôs chosen ones, holy and beloved, clothe yourselves with compassion, kindness, humility, meekness, and patience. Bear with 
one another and, if anyone has a complaint against another, forgive each other; just as the Lord has forgiven you, so you also must 
forgive. Above all, clothe yourselves with love, which binds everything together in perfect harmony. And let the peace of Christ rule in 
your hearts, to which indeed you were called in the one body. And be thankful. Let the word of Christ dwell in you richly; teach and 
admonish one another in all wisdom; and with gratitude in your hearts sing psalms, hymns, and spiritual songs to God. And whatever 
you do, in word or deed, do everything in the name of the Lord Jesus, giving thanks to God the Father through him.  
ïColossians 3:12-16 

Our purpose:  To equip the Body of Christ for lives of worship and the sharing of the gospel through music. 

mailto:mpenning@saintandrew-ic.org
mailto:mpenning@saintandrew-ic.org
mailto:kdegrazia@saintandrew-ic.org
mailto:lrabe@saintandrew-ic.org
http://eepurl.com/cZQQWP
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Meet the Leaders 

Elder Ethan Goers 

I was born here in Iowa City, but I spent the first five or so years of my life living in 
Washington, Iowa. My family moved to Iowa City when my dad received a new job 
opportunity. I attend West High School where I am a senior. Iôm not the only child in my 
family, though. I have two sisters who attend Weber Elementary and also go to St.  
Andrew. My faith journey has been a pretty simple one; I grew up in the church and 
never really had a big moment where I was drawn into some realization that this is 
where I needed to be. I have had big moments in my life where I have  
connected with others and grown in my own faith at camps such as Stronghold and 
The Pittsburgh Project, but there hasnôt been a huge calling because I grew up with 
this faith. I believe I have attended St. Andrew for 11 years and have been a member 

for 4 years. 

I was approached by Jeff Charis-Carlson 
one day at church and was asked if I was 
interested in being the serving youth el-
der on session. I had heard of this  
position, because I know Jenny Pigge, a 
former youth elder. I hadnôt given it any 
thought until that day at church, but I was 
sure that I wanted to be more involved 
with the church and serve in more  
leadership positions. I talked to my family 
and friends and decided that it would be a 

perfect experience for me to take on. 

My family first chose to come to St.  
Andrew because of its reputation for  
having excellent youth programs, and as I 
have grown up in the church, I have 
come to see that this is absolutely true. I 
was given the chance to be raised  
surrounded by faith and others of good 
character, and I donôt think that was some accident. I believe that I should give back to 
the program that has given me so much, so I decided to become a leader for the junior 
high group, BASIC. It has been a very rewarding experience as I have gotten to see 

the kids grow in faith and enjoy the life of the church.  

I think that becoming the youth elder at St. Andrew is just the next step in my path of 
giving back to the church, and I was extremely excited to begin my term this August. I 
believe that God has helped lead me down this path in the church, and I look forward 

to seeing where he brings me next. 

Ethan at Stronghold 2013 

Ethan in Pittsburgh 2016 

Ethan as Stronghold Leader 2017 
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Per  cap i ta  fund ing  i s  how  
Presbyterians mutually share the costs of 
coming together to discern the Spiritôs 
leading for the future. The total per capita 
amount for 2017 is $36. The  
breakdown is as follows: $23.20  
Presbytery; $7.50 General Assembly; 
$5.30 Synod. Please remit $36 for  
every confirmed member in your  
family. Thank you! 

Presbytery of  
East Iowa  
64% 

General  
Assembly 
21% 

Synod 
15% 

Per Capita 

  Current Period Year to Date Annual Budget 
Annual Budget 
Percentage 

Annual Budget 
Difference 

INCOME 
      

PLEDGES & IDENTIFIED GIFT 
 

$71,740.54  $488,499.92  $867,290.00  56.32%  -$378,790.08 

FACILITIES/OFFICE INCOME 
 

0.00  30.00  0.00  0.00%  30.00  

INVESTMENT INCOME 
 

145.80  1,514.20  0.00  0.00%  1,514.20  

TOTAL INCOME 
 

71,886.34  490,044.12  867,290.00  56.50%  -377,245.88 

       

EXPENSES 
      

LAND 
 

$0.00  $0.00  $5,500.00  0.00%  -$5,500.00 

BUILDING 
 

3,727.86  33,839.06  69,365.00  48.78%  -35,525.94 

UTILITIES 
 

988.02  4,629.36  27,025.00  17.13%  -22,395.64 

EQUIPMENT, F & F 
 

0.00  107.00  400.00  26.75%  -293.00 

VEHICLES 
 

0.00  1,364.74  3,702.00  36.86%  -2,337.26 

CHILDREN'S & FAMILY MIN 
 

824.08  2,896.80  11,875.00  24.39%  -8,978.20 

CHRISTIAN EDUCATION 
 

169.99  1,265.03  2,100.00  60.24%  -834.97 

MINISTRIES & MEMBERSHIP 
 

372.47  3,722.03  6,500.00  57.26%  -2,777.97 

MISSION 
 

10,064.09  68,600.78  121,421.00  56.50%  -52,820.22 

MUSIC 
 

355.43  3,058.39  10,555.00  28.98%  -7,496.61 

OFFICE EXPENSE 
 

1,936.78  10,104.62  21,500.00  47.00%  -11,395.38 

OPERATING EXPENSES 
 

274.70  3,390.61  6,921.00  48.99%  -3,530.39 

WORSHIP 
 

0.00  2,345.25  3,126.00  75.02%  -780.75 

YOUTH MINISTRIES 
 

948.67  8,455.55  14,900.00  56.75%  -6,444.45 

PERSONNEL 
 

46,761.05  322,046.39  562,401.00  57.26%  -240,354.61 

TOTAL EXPENSES 
 

66,423.14  465,825.61  867,291.00  53.71%  -401,465.39 

EXCESS INCOME\EXPENSES 
 

$5,463.20  $24,218.51  -$1.00 0.00%  $24,219.51  

Welcome, John Benson! 

John Benson, a familiar face to many, has 
joined the staff as our new Finance  
Administrator at St. Andrew. He and  
Rebecca Schuchert will work together for a 
couple weeks as John gets used to the lay 
of the land. Welcome, John!  
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Status of the Clapp Organ     by Jack Prall 

In early October we will begin assembling the Clapp Organ in the new sanctuary. The first stage will be finished by Thanksgiving, at 

which time it will be playable. The final stage comes in the spring of next year when final voicing will be done. 

Recall that we took ownership of the organ in August, 2013, resulting from the floods of 2008. Disassembly began immediately in 
Clapp Hall on the campus, using over 65 volunteers from the church and community. It was then moved to the Dobson Organ Co. in 

Lake City, Iowa, for restoration and reconfiguration. 

Now, four years later, Dobson is about to begin the reassembly process. Volunteers will be needed again and information on dates 

and tasks will be coming in early September for the October and November work. 

It is interesting to note that original estimates for the project cost were established in late 2013, based on finishing the project in 2015. 
That cost then was conservatively placed at about $450,000. In spite of two years of delays, and required scope changes because of 

missing or damaged components, we expect the cost today to not exceed $480,000.  

Also, with much work by the Organ Committee, we have raised in cash and pledges of over $220,000 for the Organ Fund. This, plus 
the $300,000 allowance in the Building Budget, will fund the organ project, and we certainly are not finished with fund raising  

opportunities. The finished organ will be valued at about $2,000,000. 

How the organ will be used: church services (weddings, funerals, etc.); community organ recitals and concerts; hymn festivals;  
regional American Guild of Organists events; educational opportunities for adults, youth, and children; private lessons; and  

opportunities for University of Iowa students and alumni. 
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Camp Cardinal Building Team        

CCBT Transition Team Request for Volunteers 

The Camp Cardinal Building Team (CCBT) Transition Team is requesting volunteers to assist with the many facets of the  

upcoming move to Gathering Place Lane.  

For instance, they will be looking for people to help with everything from landscaping, moving the organ and other furniture/items for 
the church, assembling  furniture and cabinetry from Ikea, etc. More detailed information will be made available as we get closer to the 
move. In the meantime, the team would like you to please contact Sarah in the office at sdyck@saintandrew-ic.org or 319/338.7523 
with your availability. When you contact her, please provide not only your email but a phone number where you can easily be reached 

as well as an idea of the areas where you believe you can be of assistance. Questions? Contact Gene Dierking at 319/351.4525. 

Thank you! 

Camp Cardinal Construction Status      by  Dave DeGroot 

At the August 8, 2017 Camp Cardinal Building Team meeting the 
contractor, Apex Construction, advised that they did not believe 
a September 15, 2017 completion date was achievable. There 
are many reasons behind this delay, some of which are their 
responsibility, others which could not be foreseen. The Building 
Team requested that Apex review the work needed to be  
complete and advise us of a completion date that they feel is 

realistic. 

A week later Apex provided a schedule that will allow occupancy 
of the main floor (sanctuary, offices, MPR, atrium) by  
October 20, 2017, with final 
completion of the project on 
November 22, 2017. Their 
schedule also allows for  
organ installation to begin, as 

planned, on October 2, 2017. 

The building team discussed 
the delay, as well as options  
moving forward. Many have 
asked us about possibly legal  
actions, and these were  
briefly discussed. Such action 
may be justified, but delays in 
construction are rarely attributable to a single party. Such action 
would inevitably delay the completion of the project even further 

and would be counterproductive to completion of the project. 

While the continued delay of moving into our new facility is very 
disappointing, we all agreed that the best course of action is to 
continue to support the contractors in completing the building, 
allowing them the time to complete the facility safely with their 
full attention on quality. None of us would choose moving into 
the building tomorrow over worker safety or long-term quality 

concerns.  

Costs for the project continue to be projected at slightly above 
our $5.8 million loan amount. All donations towards the organ 
and landscaping help to reduce this loan amount. The project 
team is also carrying two contingencies of $100,000 each. One 
of these contingencies was included in the Apex contract to  
cover changes, unforeseen expenses, etc., and will be fully  
utilized for changes and upcoming overtime costs. The building 
team has also been carrying another contingency of $100,000 
outside of the Apex contract, which will be utilized for either  
unknown or unfunded items. Some of this contingency is being 

utilized for furnishings,  
and telephone/internet  
equipment. Once these  
contingencies are allocated 
to the expenses we are  
carrying, the cost of the 
project should be slightly  
below our approved loan 

amount. 

While the schedule has 
slipped, we need to keep in 
mind that Apex has been a 
good partner through this 
project, and their efforts are 

not always visible to us. They have provided up-front estimating 
services and helped us through budget issues with  
value-engineering during our lengthy preconstruction phase, all 
at no additional cost. Throughout construction, Apex has raised 
concerns about how a detail could impact the long-term life of 
the building and allowed the design team to refine and improve 
these details instead of simply installing what was originally 
drawn. The end result will be new facility for our ministries, at a 
price that could not be matched today, and should serve us well 

for many years to come.  
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